
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F613791

LINDA DART CLAIMANT
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CARRIER
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OPINION FILED APRIL 14, 2009

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents No. 1 represented by RANDY MURPHY, Attorney, Little
Rock, Arkansas.

Respondent No. 2 represented by CHRISTY KING, Attorney, Little
Rock, Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On January 15, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on July 30, 2008, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

July 31, 2008.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.
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2. On October 5, 2006, the relationship of employee-employer-

carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant fell at work on October 5, 2006, and caused a

compensable lumbar spine injury.

4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$488 for temporary total disability and $366 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical treatment.

2. Claimant’s entitlement to temporary disability from January

29, 2008, to a date yet to be determined.

3. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The claimant contends that as a result of her
October 5, 2006 job related fall she either
sustained a new injury or aggravated her
preexisting back condition to such an extent
that back surgery became necessary.  The
claimant contends that she is entitled to
temporary total disability benefits from on or
about January 25, 2008 until a date yet to be
determined and reasonably necessary medical
treatment.  The Claimant’s attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.
The claimant contends that the issue of
possible Second Injury Fund liability should
be held in obeyance.”

Respondents No. 1's contentions are:

“Respondents No. 1 contend that claimant has
received all benefits to which she is
entitled.  Respondents No. 1 contend that
claimant’s current problems, if any, are
related to a pre-existing condition and not
the incident at St. Edward Mercy Medical
Center.”
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Respondent No. 2's contentions are:

“The Second Injury Fund reserves the right to
present its contentions upon completion of
discovery.  Discovery was propounded upon the
parties on June 11, 2008.  Responses have not
been received from Claimant.  In the event
that wage loss disability becomes an issue,
the Fund reserves the right to request an FCE
and vocational rehabilitation consideration in
connection with such claim in the interest of
properly assessing wage loss, if any.”

The claimant in this mater is a fifty-one-year-old female

employed by the respondent as an RN Team Leader in labor and

delivery.  The claimant began employment with the respondent in

1993.

The following exchange occurred on direct examination of the

claimant:

“Q. Mrs. Dart it has been agreed that you had
a fall while you were in the employment of St.
Edward back on October 5, 2006.  Will you
briefly explain to us what happened on that
day.

A. I was walking down the hall turning into
the OR Suite and the floor was wet and I
slipped and fell.

Q. And did you immediately realize that you
had sustained an injury?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. What was there about your condition that
caused you to conclude that you had been
injured?

A. I felt pain in my back and kind of numbness
on my left leg.

Q. Did you report that to somebody in a
supervisory capacity at St. Edward
immediately?

A. Yes, sir.
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Q. Who did you report it to?

A. My boss, David Baiter.”

It is stipulated that the claimant suffered a compensable injury to

her lower lumbar area at that time.

Medical records indicate that the claimant had problems with

her lower lumbar area prior to her admittedly compensable injury on

October 25, 2006.  On April 1, 2005, Dr. Anthony L. Capocelli

authored a progress note that provides a good overview of her

compensable lower lumbar difficulties:

“The patient is known to me.  This is a
patient who I have been following for low back
and leg pain for which we recently obtained a
lumbar myelogram.  That study was done as
planned and o reviewing it there is a tiny
question of a small fragment of disc at T12-L1
as well as moderate disc bulge, maybe
eccentric to the left at L1-2 and mild
listhesis of L1-2 and 2-3 and degenerative
changes in the facets at those levels, nothing
in the lower levels.  The nerve roots were
patent.  There is no obvious finding that
would find her with sciatica.  

At this point we have done a host of tests
without any definitive diagnosis for the
origin.  She has noticed recently she has had
a lot of clicking in her left hip and that the
pain seems to be centering over the left hip
so we are going go ahead and obtain x-rays and
an MRI and devaluation orthopaedics in regards
to her left hip.  We worked her up for
possible mass, etc with very little results,
although I would still like to go ahead and
obtain a CT of the abdomen and pelvis to rule
out something in the lumbar plexus involving
the symptomatology.  This could be just
straight forwarded sciatica, exacerbated by
her fairly significant activity level, but at
this point I would like to rule out al other
possibilities.  I think at this point we have
fairly well ruled out the spine as origin of
her symptomatology and certainly anatomical or
surgical lesions we have ruled out.  We will
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go ahead and set up appropriate diagnostic
studies and referral for her.  At this point,
from my perspective, there would be nothing
further to really offer.”

The claimant received medical treatment after her fall that

included an emergency room visit on the day of the fall, several

diagnostic studies, surgery in the form of an anterolateral

approach to the lumbar disc to achieve diskectomy and fusion at L-

2, L2-3, and L3-4, and injections to her back.

The respondents paid for all medical treatment until May 29,

2007.  It is the claimant’s contention that the respondents should

pay for treatment past that date and the current treatment she is

undergoing in the form of injections to her lumbar.  The

respondents contend that they should not pay for any medical

treatment beyond May 29, 2007, because that treatment is the result

of a pre-existing lumbar condition and not the compensable injury

of October 5, 2007.

The deposition of Dr. James Michael Standefer was taken on

December 30, 2008, regarding the claimant’s lumbar difficulties and

treatment.

“Q. No surgery had been recommended before the
fall, is that correct -

A. Correct.

Q. - as far as you know?

A. Correct.

Q. And Ms. Dart had the immediate onset of
symptoms that you have indicated are
consistent with injury to the lumbar spine, is
that correct?

A. Correct.
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Q. Coupling all of those things together, is
it not more likely than not that this change
was a result of that trauma?

A. I would agree with that.  I think that’s
reasonable.

Q. Okay. Make this the next numbered exhibit.

Ms. King: What’s the date on that one there?

Mr. Murphy: This is September 4, 2007.

Q. Doctor, do you ever do lumbar spine surgery
on people who are not symptomatic?

A. No.

Q. And was it the degree of Ms. Dart’s
symptoms that caused you to ultimately
recommend surgery in view of the various
diagnostic tests?

A. Correct.

Q. With that in mind and understanding that
she had a traumatic worsening of the symptoms
as evidenced by the May, I’m sorry, the
October 5, 2006 emergency room report that you
reviewed, is it - do you have an opinion in
regard to whether that fall was the reason
that you recommended the surgery?

A. Well, I think the symptoms - yeah, I would
say that’s correct.  I think the symptoms were
aggravated or accelerated or accentuated by
the fall and they never improved after that,
and she had exhausted conservative care
without any significant improvement, and the -
medically the options were to continue as is
and live with it the way it is versus surgery
to give her a better change for relief of
pain, and she felt like that the symptoms were
sufficiently severe that she wanted to go
ahead with the surgery.

Q. So, is it your opinion within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty that the fall was
the major cause for her need for surgery?

A. Correct.
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Q. Doctor, I’m going to show you a copy of a
two-page report, it’s a Unum attending
physician’s statement, ask you to look at this
document and tell me if that’s your signature
on page two:

A. Correct.

Q. In this document it asks whether or not you
believe that the patient’s condition is due to
injury involving her employment and it’s
checked yes?”

It is clear that the claimant had pre-existing lumbar

difficulties prior to her injury on October 25, 2007.  After review

of the medical records and the deposition of Dr. Standefer I find

that her need for treatment and surgery beyond May 29, 2007, is a

result of her admittedly compensable injury on October 25, 2007.

The other issue at question is her entitlement to temporary

total disability benefits from the period of January 29, 2008, to

a date yet to be determined.  The surgery on January 29, 2008, was

a result of her admittedly compensable injury of October 25, 2007.

The deposition of Dr. Standefer and medical evidence show that the

claimant was rendered temporarily totally disabled from the date of

surgery to a date yet to occur.  The claimant is entitled to

temporary total disability for the period of time from January 29,

2008, to a date yet to be determined.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:
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FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on July 30, 2008, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed July 31, 2008, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant’s need for lumbar surgery performed by Dr.

Standefer, lumbar injections by Dr. Swicegood, and associated

treatment are the result of the claimant’s admittedly compensable

injury on October 25, 2007.

3. The respondents are responsible for the costs of the

claimant’s surgery, lumbar injections, and associated medical

treatment that was caused by her admittedly compensable injury on

October 25, 2007.

4. The claimant is entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from January 29, 2008, to a date yet to be determined at

the rate of $488 per week.

5. That the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an attorney’s

fee in this matter as set forth in the Arkansas Workers’

Compensation Act.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the costs of the claimant’s lumbar

surgery, lumbar injections, and associated medical treatment that

are a result of her compensable injury.  The claimant shall receive

temporary total disability benefits from the respondents in the

amount of $488 per week from January 29, 2008, to a date yet to be

determined.
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The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the additional benefits awarded

herein, with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the

respondents in addition to such benefits and one half of said

attorney's fee to be withheld by the respondents from such

benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


